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THE NEWLY-ELECTED LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR

RESPONSIBILITIES
A newly-elected lieutenant governor---the lieutenant governor-designate---has a right to ask a lot of questions about the coming year:  “What am I supposed to do?”  “Who is going to tell me my responsibilities?”  “How much time is the job going to take?”  “What is it going to cost me?”  “When am I supposed to get started?”  “What should be my top priorities as I plan for my year?”

So this bulletin has been prepared just to give you some understanding of what is ahead.  It is not a manual.  It imposes no tasks or responsibilities on you.  It is simply an initial orientation as to what you can expect during the next eighteen months or so.

Your Formal Instruction

You can be sure that you are, in due time, going to receive an abundance of materials and some very thorough instruction---so don’t lose any sleep wondering whether or not everyone will forget you.  Probably in June or July---maybe in August---your governor-elect will ask you to attend an educational conference known as the Governor-elect’s District Operations Training for Lieutenant Governors-designate.  It will last about one full day.  The governor-elect and the faculty will instruct you on just about everything you need to know---your responsibilities as the executive officer of your division, your role as a member of the district board of trustees, your role in visiting clubs and reporting on your visits, recommended procedures in evaluating clubs, what you need to teach your club presidents---the whole works.

So don’t worry about whether you are going to be given the proper support for your job.  You are probably going to get all the instruction and more materials than you can absorb in a short period.

An Overview of the Responsibilities

Without going into appreciable detail let’s look at the lieutenant governor’s role in broad terms, then we can get back to the subject of some possible ways in which you might prepare for next year during the next several months.

You know, of course, that districts are divided into divisions and that each lieutenant governor is the district officer who has a primary responsibility for the health and direction of Kiwanis clubs within the division.  You are one of more than 924 lieutenant governors-designate elected this year, and your term of office will be October 1 through September 30.

While your responsibilities are varied, your single greatest challenge is the health of the Kiwanis clubs within your division.  If you can have only one Kiwanis “family” during the coming year, that family must be the presidents of the Kiwanis clubs in your division.  You are going to visit with them, you are going to give them a call occasionally on the telephone, you are going to commend them when they do well, you are going to help them when they have problems, and you are going to motivate them to perform better than they have ever performed before.  They will be accountable to you, but---don’t forget---you are accountable to them also, and they expect you to be their leader and counselor.  You will be the Kiwanis executive officer in your division, but you will also be a family head.

Then you will be a member of another family---your district board of trustees.  Your relationship to your governor will be very much the same as the club president’s relationship to you.  Your governor will expect a high level of performance from the clubs in your division, and your governor has no choice but to make you accountable to the district for that performance.  You will bear the title of “lieutenant” governor---one who acts on behalf of the governor and displays the same intensity and concern, demonstrates the same leadership, and applies the same executive management skills the governor would apply if he/she had no other responsibility than your division.

Moreover, as a member of your district board of trustees, you will be a voting member and participate in all matters requiring board action.  Some of these will be routine:  approving expenditures, convention dates, the governor’s appointments, the district budget, schedules of meetings, etc.  More than that, however, you will be a full participant in the official executive body of your district---a body which determines district policies, develops district emphases, evaluates district performance, initiates district bylaw amendments, considers special requests from clubs, and has general management of district operations in keeping with its own bylaws and with the Constitution and Bylaws of Kiwanis International.

Thus, for an overview, think of your responsibilities as two-directional---one to the clubs of your division, the other to your district.

If you accept this challenge, now is the time to be giving some thought to priorities.  To the extent that you know the clubs of your division now, what are the greatest needs and opportunities?  The starting point right now is to learn all you can about your division---the membership status of the clubs, their strengths and weaknesses, their understanding of their responsibilities to their communities.  Discuss these questions with the current lieutenant governor or ask the governor-elect if he/she has any recommendations for priorities in your division for next year.  Then, when you have done your best, make at least a tentative decision as to your priorities, knowing that it may well have to be revised after you receive your instruction and begin your visits to the clubs.

Nuts and Bolts---and Nitty Gritty

Now, what does all of that mean in terms of “jobs”?  What are some of “the things you will have to do” during the next eighteen months?  If you will remember that a list of these does not describe your greater responsibilities, we will attempt a list.  First, here are four recommendations which are probably optional in your district---though they may not be optional in all districts.

(1)
Attend the forthcoming Kiwanis International Convention if at all possible.  If you can do no more than attend one or two Forums on club administration, the Conference for Lieutenant Governors-designate, Forums on service projects ---you will have made an excellent start in preparing for your year.  Most lieutenant governors-designate will be there.  And if you should happen to be one who has never before attended an International Convention, go this time; you will come away with an understanding of Kiwanis you can get no other way.

(2)
Soon you will be receiving the names and addresses of next year’s club officers.  Don’t file these away for “later reference.”  Make some initial contact---by telephone or by letter---with the newly-elected president-designate, even though the contact says no more than “Congratulations on being elected next year’s club president; I will be your lieutenant governor and look forward to working with you during the coming months.”  (You would surely feel let down if your governor-elect did not take note of your election.)

(3)
If it is convenient or practical, start making some informal visits to clubs of your division---not from the standpoint that this is “required” or “expected,” but simply because you will enjoy it and feel that you won’t be stepping into the job cold later this year when you are “required” to make a visit to each club.  Don’t go to discuss business in June---the new president-designate just isn’t ready for that, but he/she and members of the club are ready to meet you and will be pleased to learn of your early interest in them.  Informal visits at this time, moreover, can be valuable in helping you to assess the president-designate’s personality, leadership skills, and enthusiasm for the job.  Sometimes the current lieutenant governor will take the initiative and invite you to go on a round of club visits.

(4)
Develop an early rapport with the Circle K and Key Club lieutenant governors.  Talk with them about their plans, their problems, and about how you can maintain liaison with one another during the coming year---perhaps meeting together, planning together, or even traveling together occasionally.


One caution:  Do not try to get a head start now by asking the International Office to send you a “set of everything I need for my year.”  However, if you do have any questions now, consult the current lieutenant governor, or else send your inquiry to your district secretary or to the International Office in Indianapolis.

Certain Requirements

Now---let’s have a look at some things which are NOT optional---things which are, for all practical purposes, “expected” or “required” of you.  You must plan to:


(1)
Attend the district operations training conference the governor-elect will hold for 



you---in June or July, possibly early August, or at the time of your district convention.  Plan for one full day at this conference.


(2)
Conduct a division club officers training conference for the club officers-designate of your division--preferably prior to September 1.  The minimum time required is two hours.  (You must arrange for separate follow-up instruction for any club presidents or club secretaries who miss your conference.)


(3)
Attend this year’s district convention.  At that time, the governor-elect will undoubtedly have plans for a conference and a board meeting with the Lieutenant Governors-designate.


(4)
Make an official contact visit to each club in your division prior to October 1 and file a report by December 1.  A form will be provided by the International Office.


(5)
Make the required additional visits to each of the clubs of your division:




Official Club Meeting visit by March 15, and Official Board Meeting visit no later than March 15.  Reports of these visits are to be filed by March 15, forms are provided by the International Office.


(6)
Attend each meeting of the district board during your term of office---and this requirement alone will probably necessitate your attendance at the International and district conventions held during your year.


(7)
File Divisional Evaluation Report on the form provided---a single report evaluating the health of all of the clubs of your division.  The report is to be completed after May 1, and filed no later than July 15.


(8)
Plan for a conference and banquet on the occasion of the governor’s official visit to your division, if this plan is used by your district.


(9)
Attend the fall, mid-year, or spring conference in your district, if held.


(10)
Carefully evaluate the Official Monthly Reports you will receive from each club in your division and, on the basis of this evaluation, offer suggestions to club presidents for improvement of club functioning where the need for this is indicated.

Good Leadership Demands More

Good leadership, of course, involves far more than doing what is required and the opportunities for investing additional time and effort are perhaps endless---new club building, the holding of division council meetings, the promotion of special programs to achieve specific goals in membership development, etc.  One good technique is the issuance of a periodic division newsletter specifically directed to club leadership, stressing your emphases and those of the district and Kiwanis International and calling attention to available materials.

Membership Growth and New Club Building

A major area of responsibility for the lieutenant governor is growth and retention.  The level of quality of services to communities, the quality of club meetings, the needs of individual members, and the long-term survival of Kiwanis depends on continuous growth.  A number of skilled individuals will provide significant help to the lieutenant governor; but the lieutenant governor, in the end, must establish Kiwanis growth as one cornerstone of personal priorities for the year.  Any club below charter strength on October 1 should be above charter strength by September 30.  By keeping a hand on the pulse of each club, the lieutenant governor should see that no club falls below charter strength during the year.

Finally, with specific training, materials, and the help of trained experts, the lieutenant governor is expected to build a minimum of one new club in the division.

The Division Council

The division council involves a periodic meeting (monthly, bi-monthly, quarterly) with the leadership of all clubs, especially club presidents and club secretaries.  Geography permitting, you are strongly urged to hold such a conference.  Consider now whether the division council can be an effective unit for you in your division.  Discuss this with the current lieutenant governor; it may already be a firmly established practice in your division, but if not, consider the desirability of instituting the practice.

(While you may easily see in these lists of future responsibilities some opportunities now for planning ahead---and this is to be encouraged, surely---you are not expected, on the basis of this bulletin, to initiate plans for all of these now.)

What Else Do You Want to Know?

You have other questions, of course.  For example, you may be wondering what all of this is going to cost you.  There is no specific answer, but you should know that your district bylaws provide that “the necessary traveling expenses of all district officers when engaged in the business of the district may be paid by the district…”  The current lieutenant governor can tell you rather specifically what the basis for reimbursement is in your particular district budget, and your district secretary will brief you later in detail on district financial procedures and policies.

You also want to know how much all of this adds up to in terms of time.  The time required for club visitations is an extreme variable, depending upon how many clubs you will have and whether all of the clubs are in close proximity or scattered over hundreds of square miles, as they are in some divisions.  Your estimate is better than any generalization from anyone other than the current or a past lieutenant governor of your division.  The time required to travel to and from a district meeting or an International Convention is another variable.  The time required to review Official Monthly Reports varies from one division to another.  The current lieutenant governor can help you make the estimate; but no one can estimate it closely because, among all of the variables, what you have the option to do or not do is the greatest variable of all.  You can make it a full-time job, or you can do only (or less than) what is required---and in between somewhere is what is expected of every lieutenant governor.
Finally, you would probably like to know whether you are really qualified to do the job.  The chances are that this is a new kind of responsibility for you, and if you feel a little stage fright, just be sure that hundreds of other newly-elected lieutenant governors are feeling the same way.

Be assured that the education you will receive during the conference which your governor-elect will hold for you, as well as the materials you will receive, assumes little more than that you intimately understand the organization and operation of a Kiwanis club and that you have a capacity for leadership and management.  There is no assumption that you are already well acquainted with the responsibilities of a lieutenant governor or with the functioning of Kiwanis at the district or International levels.  Instruction on all of that will come in due time.

Keep in mind, too, that no one expects you to sacrifice your home life or your active business or professional life in order to serve as a lieutenant governor.  There will be times, to be sure, when the call of the convention or a district board meeting, or even a visit to a club, may take you away for a day or several days.  This is a commitment you must understand as being required, but Kiwanians of all professions have served through the years in this position and remained active in their businesses and professions at the same time.

Look forward to your year with anticipation.  Plan to enjoy it to the fullest.  You will soon enter into an association with Kiwanis leaders which will reward you for many years to come after your term of office ends.  Perhaps, and hopefully, it will be just one step, too, toward progress to higher positions in Kiwanis leadership at the district or even the International level.

Determine now to have a distinguished lieutenant governor next year.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
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